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Abstract
Purpose: Metformin is one of the most prescribed drug for the treatment of type II diabetes. Its anti-
proliferative effect is also taken advantage for the treatment of cancer. Despite many of the studies
mention the positive effects of metformin in inhibiting the proliferation of cancer cells, there are also
studies which questions this idea as well.

Methods: In this study, we investigated the most widely studied breast cancer cell lines, ER(+) MCF7 cells,
TNBC MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB468 cells in terms of metastatic behavior under long-term metformin
treatment. MCF7, MDA-MB231 and MDA-MB468 cells were gained resistant to metformin starting from
0.2mM to 3.2mM.

Results: Compared to MCF7 and MDA-MB231 cell lines, we only observed dramatic changes in MDA-
MB468 cells whose morphology has been changed towards mesenchymal like phenotype. Moreoever,
migration capacity of these cells were also signi�canlty increased which were validated at both mRNA
and protein levels as well as wound healing assay. In addition EMT like phenotype and increasing
migration capacity of metformin resistant MDA-MB468 cells, they exhibited less sensitivity to PI3K
inhibitor.

Conclusions: All together, our data pointed out that, metformin’s effects should be questioned depending
on the subtype of the breast cancer that’s to be treated.

Background:
Insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia are well known risk factors for cancer development [1]. Besides,
oxidative stress due to hyperinsulinemia, accumulation of glycation end products is the enhancers of
tumor progression. Metformin is a widely prescribed drug for the treatment of type 2 diabetes (T2D)
which helps to decrease hepatic gluconeogenesis and increase peripheral insulin sensitivity by enhancing
glucose uptake in muscle and adipose tissues. Interestingly, several preclinical and clinical studies reveal
that metformin use is associated with the inhibition of cancer incidence and mortality [2, 3].

According to the mechanistic studies which are evaluating the current evidence for associations between
metformin use and anti-tumorigenic effects, cancer risk and survival outcomes usually pointed out the
mitochondrial electron transport chain. Complex I inhibition by metformin interrupts mitochondrial
oxidative phosphorylation that is the main cellular energy mechanism of a living cell. It causes a
decrease in ATP synthesis and leads to increased AMP/ATP ratio. Elevated AMP binds to the energy
sensor of the cell, 5’-AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK), that is affected by this change and gets
activated. The activated AMPK plays important roles in regulating lipid and protein metabolisms by
phosphorylating a series of target proteins. AMPK can inhibit gluconeogenesis and activates glycolysis in
liver. Also, its activation leads to glucose consumption in the muscle tissue [4–6]. Besides, persistent
activation of AMPK can cause cytostatic and even cytotoxic effects [7]. As another mechanism, the
increase in insulin levels has been shown to enhance free or active insulin-like growth factor (IGF-1) and
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decrease IGF- binding proteins (IGFBP), resulting in the activation of IGF-1R signaling which in turn
activates Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling.
Metformin can reduce the levels of insulin and IGF-1, which can lead to inhibition of cancer cell growth
[8].

Metformin, as a glucose and insulin lowering agent, can cut off the main energy supply of a cancer cell.
Although it is known that cancer cells preferentially metabolize glucose to lactate, studies of tumor
metabolism in vivo have suggested that some tumor cells also prefer oxidative phosphorylation in the
mitochondria [9]. Since metformin disturbs mitochondrial complex I, it is effective on cancer cell’s energy
metabolism which may lead to cell death. However, the concentration used in vitro, is very high to be
translated to in vivo. Thus, it is controversial to see the same anticarcinogenic effects in tumor tissues.
Likewise, in a study done by Sadighi et al., they observed that metformin did not exhibit cytotoxicity in
various breast cancer cell lines, when it is used at pharmacological concentration and normal plasma
glucose levels [10].In addition to this, when metformin is used under high glucose conditions which
mimics the hyperglycemic condition, the effect of metformin was reduced in triple negative breast cancer
cell lines (TNBC) [11].

Most of the epidemiological studies demonstrated a connection between diabetes and breast cancer
(BC). Of particular interest is metformin generally associated with a decreased risk of cancer in diabetes
patients. Speci�cally, a decreased risk of breast cancer was observed in women with T2D using
metformin on a long-term basis compared with other antidiabetic drugs [12]. However, Currie et al
demonstrated that metformin use was associated with lower risk of colon and pancreas cancer but did
not affect the risk of breast or prostate cancer [13]. In a cohort study, metformin users are associated with
lengthened survival, decreased breast cancer-speci�c mortality than non-users in diabetics with HER2 + 
breast cancer [14]. Bayraktar et al. showed that TNBC patients using metformin tend to have a lower risk
of distant metastases compared to those not taking metformin [15]. Also, Jacob et al showed that the
use of metformin in women with diabetes and breast cancer may reduce the risk of metastases [16].
However, in a very recent study conducted by Park et, they revealed that while the long-term metformin
usage may reduce the risk of ER (+) BC, it increased the risk of developing ER (-) breast cancer and TNBC
[17].

Despite the success of treatments, many cancers eventually adapt to medications, and this resistance is
a primary cause of tumor progression and death. Tumors are either intrinsically drug resistant or acquire
resistance at some point during multiple courses of therapy [18]. Genetic and epigenetic factors of the
tumor can determine the drug sensitivities within the subpopulations of tumor cells [19]. Tumor
subpopulations selected for drug resistance can be more aggressive than their drug-sensitive
counterparts. This drug resistant behavior can favor metastatic program which is composed of loss of
cellular adhesion, invasion of surrounding tissue, intravasation and survival in the circulation,
extravasation through vascular walls into the parenchyma of distant tissues and formation of metastatic
colonies [20]. These evolutionary advantageous metastatic populations can emerge under the selective
pressure of environmental circumstances such as therapy resistance [21].
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In this study, we aim to evaluate the changes on metastatic pro�le of breast cancer cell lines which have
different genomic background (Table 1) under long term-increasing metformin pressure. The complex
interplay between the breast cancer cells, their environment and drug resistance can in�uence tumor
progression and metastasis which can provide insight to understand metastasis in breast cancer.

Methods:
Generation of Metformin Resistant Cells

In this study representative of breast cancer cell lines, MCF7 (kind gift by Dr. Işık Yuluğ), MDA-MB-468
(kind gift by Dr. Özgür Şahin) and MDA-MB-231 (kind gift by Dr. Özlen Konu) were used. As a starting
point, 0.2mM Metformin (Merck cat:317240) was added to complete DMEM. Each following week, the
concentration of metformin was doubled until 3.2mM concentration has been reached.

Cell viability assay

5x103 MDA-MB-468 cells were seeded in 96-well plates and next day cells were treated with or without
10mM Metformin or 10 μM PI3K inhibitor (LY294002-Cell Signaling Technology-CST- cat.no:9901P) or
10mM Metformin together with 10 μM PI3K inhibitor. At the end of either 24hour or 48hour, MTT (3- (4,5-
Dimethyltiazol-2-yl)-2,5-Diphenyltetrazolium Bromide), (Merck cat: 475989) assay was performed based
on manufacturer’s instructions. Color absorbance was measured using microplate reader (SpectraMax
iD3) at a wavelength of 570nm. Results were normalized against the mean measurements from at least
six replicates which were not exposed to any treatment. Each experiment was repeated twice.

RNA Isolation, cDNA synthesis and RT-qPCR

RNA was isolated from the cell pellets by using GENEALL RNA isolation kit (Catalog number: 305-101)
according to the manufacturer’s protocol and RNA’s were transcribed into cDNA by using Roche
Transcriptor High Fidelity cDNA (Complementary DNA) Synthesis Kit (Catalog number: 5091284001).
Followed by cDNA synthesis, RT-qPCR (Real Time Polymerase Chain Reaction) was done by using SYBR
green (Biorad) with Biorad CFX Connect Real Time System. Beta Actin was used as a reference gene.
Graphs were plotted by using log2 fold changes for each gene which were normalized against control
group. Primers used in this study are listed in the additional �le 1.

Western Blot 

At the end of a week for each indicated concentration, cell pellets were obtained from the cells which were
seeded 2x105per 6 well plate. Proteins were isolated by using these pellets with freshly prepared RIPA
buffer (NaCl, TrisHCl, NP-40, 10% SDS, protease inhibitor Coctail (CST 5871S) and phosphatase inhibitor
cocktail (CST 5870S). With BCA protein assay reagent Kit (Thermo Scienti�c, USA,23227), total protein
concentrations were determined. Before loading to the gel, proteins were denatured with 4X Loading Dye
(Biorad, USA, 161–0747) at 95 0C for 5 minutes. Proteins were run in 10% SDS-PAGE (161–0183, Bio-Rad
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Acrylamide Kit) and then transferred onto PVDF membrane (Merck ref.no: 3010040001) by semi-dry
transfer method. Later, membranes were blocked with 5% milk prepared with Tris-buffered saline with
Tween-20 (0,2%) (TBST) for 1h at room temperature. Then, membranes were incubated with the following
antibodies at 4˚C overnight at a dilution 1:1000 if not indicated otherwise. At the end of 24 hour,
membranes were �rst washed 3 times for 10 minutes with TBST, and then they were incubated with
secondary antibodies (1:5000) for 1h at room temperature. Then, they were again washed 3 times for 10
minutes with TBST. Indicated proteins were detected by using ECL (Biorad cat.no:170062) and images
were captured with Biorad ChemiDoc XRS+. Beta-Actin was used as a loading control. The antibodies
used in this study are Beta Actin (CST 4967), Slug (CST 9585), Beta Catenin (CST 9587), E-Cadherin (CST
3195), N-Cadherin (CST 13116), ZEB1 (CST 3396T), Claudin (CST 13255), Snail (CST 3879), MMP2 (CST
878095), Vimentin (CST 5741).

 

Wound Healing Assay:

To assess the migration capacity of MDA-MB-468 cells which were resistant to different concentrations
of metformin were seeded (2X105 cells). Next day with 200 ul sterile pipette tip, vertical wounds were
introduced then their images were taken with Olympus CKX53. At the end of 24 hour, second images were
taken as well. Each time at least 6 images were taken. The distance between the two sides of the wound
were measured blindly with the use of Olympus cellSens Entry software.

Statistics

Graphpad (Prism 8) was used to plot the graphs and for statistical analysis. For RT-qPCR, log2 of ΔΔCt
values were plotted and analyzed with One-Way ANOVA with multiple comparisons (Dunnett’s multiple
comparison tests). MTT results were plotted by using relative percentages of cell viability to the control
group and analyzed by using Two-Way-ANOVA with multiple comparison tests (Tukey’ multiple
comparison tests). For wound healing assay, the graphs were generated by using the relative percentages
of migration to the control group and analyzed by using Two-Way-ANOVA with multiple comparison tests
(Sidak’s multiple comparison tests).

Results
Metformin results in changes in gene expression levels in breast cancer cells

MDA-MB 468, MDA-MB 231 and MCF7 cells were treated with increasing doses of metformin (0,2; 0,4; 0,8;
1,6; 3,2 mM) in long term that they were incubated in each dose longer than a week. Then, we �rst
analyzed the changes in transcriptional pro�le in that long-term metformin treated cells to see whether
any cellular process was affected by the drug. The qPCR data showed that PIK3CA and mTOR mRNA
expressions were downregulated in all cell lines. Even though 0,4mM and 0,8mM long term metformin
treated MDA-MB-468 cells did not change the PIK3CA expressions signi�cantly, PIK3CA was signi�cantly
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downregulated in all other cells and in all treatment groups. Accordingly, we observed statistically
signi�cant downregulation pattern in mTOR expression in long term metformin treated cells excluding 0,4
mM metformin treated MDA-MB 468 cells and 0,8 mM and 1,6 mM treated MDA MB 231 cells.
Interestingly, TOP2A and CCND1 gene expression levels exhibited increasing pattern in MDA-MB-468 cells
which was the opposite of what was observed in MDA-MB231 and MCF7 cells. Whereas ZEB1, Vimentin
and MMP9 expressions were upregulated in long term metformin treated MDA-MB 468 cells, that was not
the case in the other cell lines. In MDA-MB 468 cells long term metformin treatment induced signi�cant
ZEB1 and VIM expression in all concentrations. Also, MMP9 was upregulated signi�cantly in 0,4mM;
1,6mM and 3,2 mM metformin groups in MDA-MB-468 cells (Fig. 1).

The morphological changes are related with long term metformin treatment in a dose dependent manner

As metformin appears to induce proliferation and epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) related gene
expressions, we examined morphological changes in long term metformin treated MDA-MB 468 cells (will
be referred to as metformin resistant [met-R] cells thereafter). As the cells got resistance to increasing
doses of metformin, they lost their sphere like shape, and instead they gained spindle-like appearance
(Fig. 2A). Especially the 1,6mM and the 3,2 mM metformin resistant cells exhibited mesenchymal
phenotype which leaded us to investigate further the migratory capacity of these cells.

Metformin resistant cells exhibit signi�cantly higher migratory capacity in a dose dependent manner

In the wound healing assay, we examined cell migration capacity of metformin resistant MDA-MB 468
cells by introducing mechanical scratch. Images of scratch areas from the time points 0 and 24 hours are
illustrated in Fig. 2b. Wound healing assay revealed that high dose metformin resistant MDA-MB 468
cells had signi�cantly more migration capacity compared to low dose resistant cells (Fig. 2B).

Metformin resistant MDA-MB 468 cells are involved in metastatic processes

The observation of increased migration capacity of these met-R MDA-MB -468 cells led us to investigate
whether long term metformin use can also lead to EMT in TNBC. We tested this possibility by examining
EMT related protein expressions in metformin resistant concentrations in MDA-MB 468 cells. As shown in
Fig. 3, Zeb1, N-cadherin, Vimentin and Slug protein expressions were upregulated in all resistant
concentrations. Accordingly, Claudin expression was downregulated in metformin resistant groups
compared to parental control which demonstrates metastatic changes are compatible with microscopic
images. Also, E-cadherin expression was downregulated in all resistant concentration groups except 0,4
mM metformin. While b-catenin was decreasing, snail was enhanced in 0,2 mM, 1,6 mM and 3, 2 mM
metformin resistance cells. These distinct changes in EMT markers, clearly demonstrates that metformin
resistant MDA-MB 468 cells has metastatic capacity compared to their parental counterparts.

Effects of metformin and LY294002 on cell viability in metformin resistant MDA-MB 468 cells

To check the proliferation pattern of metformin resistant MDA-MB-468 cells, MTT assay was used.
Moreover, to assess whether metformin resistance will affect those cells’ sensitivity to PI3K inhibitor, we
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included PI3K inhibitor (LY294002) to the experimental set up as well (Fig. 4). We aimed to observe
whether IC50 concentration of metformin induced cell death in metformin resistant MDA-MB 468 cells or
not. As shown in Fig. 4, 10 mM metformin treatment was not effective on cell death in both 24 and 48
hours in all resistant groups compared to the control (parental) group. To determine the antiproliferative
effects of a selective phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) inhibitor LY294002, all cells were treated with
IC50 dose (10u) of LY294002 for 24 and 48 hours with or without metformin. After 24-hour treatment, 10
uM LY294002 exhibited higher cell proliferation signi�cantly in 0,2mM, 0,4mM, 0,8mM metformin
resistant MDA-MB468 cells compared to their control group. Also, at 48 hours, 10 uM LY294002 was
signi�cantly less effective in 0.2 and 3.2mM met-R cells in terms of reducing cell proliferation. Combined
treatments led to a further decrease in cell viability compared to alone treatments of these agents.
Therefore, these two agents have synergistic effects on reduction of metformin resistant MDA-MB 468
cell proliferation. However, the cell viability was lower in combinatorial treatment groups in metformin
resistant cells compared to their parental controls. Especially, 0,2 mM at 24 hour and 3,2 mM metformin
resistant MDA-MB 468 cells at 48 hours had signi�cantly higher proliferation rates in combined
treatments compared to control groups (Fig. 4).

Discussion
Metformin, a well-tolerated diabetic insulin sensitizer, has been associated with decreased risk of cancer
in diabetic patients. Of particular interest, the type 2 diabetic women taking metformin have reduced the
risk of breast cancer [12] and also tend to have lower risk of metastases in TNBC patients compared to
those not taking this drug [15]. However, the reduced metastasis risk in metformin treated TNBC patients
in Bayraktar et al study was not signi�cant which needed to be point out carefully. In that cohort study,
which was comprised of 63 diabetic patients receiving metformin, there were 67 diabetic patients not
receiving metformin, and 1318 nondiabetic patients with no information of disease period and also
duration of metformin use [15]. The tendency to the inhibition of metastasis in metformin receiving
patients may due to mentioned limitations above and also short term usage of the drug. Also, Jabob et al
demonstrated that metformin signi�cantly decreased the risk of metastases in breast cancer patients
without specifying TNM classi�cation, hormone receptor status and preventive target therapy treatment
[16].

Liver kinase 1 (LKB1 also known as STK11) is a tumor suppressor gene that is inactivated by bi-allelic
mutation in several cancer types. Metformin inhibits mitochondria complex I, that leads to the depletion
of intracellular ATP and enhancing AMP levels. AMP can bind to the regulatory domain of AMPK and
promotes its phosphorylation by LKB1 [22]. This LKB1/AMPK interaction is important in protecting
AMPK, which can be dephosphorylated by cellular phosphatases [23]. Therefore, metformin causes
AMPK dependent growth inhibition that requires LKB1. Nevertheless, it has been shown that metformin
leads to cell death in LKB1 null cells which can be commentated as metformin caused cell death in an
AMPK independent manner [24]. It has been shown that Phenformin, a biguanide and an analog of
metformin, induced cell death in LKB1 mutant non-small cell lung cancer cells [24]. The lack of proper
energy consumption results in cell death in LKB1 absence, thus it can be suggested as LKB1 activation
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can promote cell survival against phenformin [25]. In our study we included three of the most
representative breast cancer cell lines (MDA-MB-468, MDA-MB-231 and MCF7) and observed metastatic
effects of long term metformin usage in MDA-MB 468 but not in MCF-7 and MDA-MB 231 cells. When we
analyze the genotypic differences between MDA-MB 468 and MDA-MB 231 TNBC cells, it was observed
that the LKB1 status was different. The absence of LKB1 in MDA-MB 231 cells may cause cell death
which are hypersensitive to metabolic stress caused by biguanides.

The PI3K/AKT signaling pathway is one of the best targets for breast cancer treatment [26]. When PI3K is
inhibited, the corresponding expressions of downstream effector proteins are reduced, and cell
proliferation is inhibited [27]. However, in our study, PI3K inhibitor LY29004 did not inhibit proliferation in
Metformin resistant cells. When concrescence with metastatic pro�les of met-resistant MDA-MB468 cells,
it can be interpreted as the aggressive behavior of these cells overcome the effects of PI3K inhibition and
did not sensitize cells to LY29004.

It is a very well known fact that there are genomic differences between cancer cell lines [28]. In the
literature there are many studies showing the relationship between the molecular pro�les of breast cancer
cell lines and their relation with invasiveness. Thompson et al. showed that MCF7 cells de�ned as ER (+),
Vimentin (-), while MDA-MB-231 cells de�ned as ER(-) and Vimentin (+) whereas MDA-MB-468 cells were
presented as ER (-), VIM (-) [29]. In our study, we also did not observe vimentin expression in parental
MDA-MB-468 cells. However long term metformin exposure clearly reprogrammed the genetic pro�le of
these cells, starting even from the lowest concentration until to the highest doses of metformin. We also
observed increased expression of vimentin in both mRNA and protein levels in MDA-MB468 cells. Loss of
ER as in the case of MDA-MB468 cells, and gain of Vimentin expression, in which we achieved with long
term metformin exposure, also associated with increased metastatic potential [29]. Therefore the
difference that we have observed between MCF7 cells and MDA-MB-468 cells may come from ER status
of these cell lines. As stated by Thompson et al, the absence or loss of ER by itself may not linked to
increased invasiveness however, expression of Vimentin together with the absence of ER associated with
increased invasiveness as we have also observed with ER (-) MDA-MB-468 cells but not with ER (+) MCF7
cells [29]. In the same study where they also studied the Vimentin expression in MCF7 cells and MCF7-
ADR (adriamycin resistant) cell, gaining resistance to AR completely reversed the expression of Vimentin
where they gain its expression. By relying on this phenomena, and known the fact that Vimentin
expression is an acquireable trait [29], we hypothise that as MDA-MB-231 cells gain resistance to
metformin, they completely reversed their Vimentin pro�le by losing its expression compared to parental
MDA-MB-231 cells. Moreover, in a recent study where Banerjee et al. kept MDA-MB-231 cells with 2mM
Metformin longer than 8 weeks, they observed that elongated �broblastoid appearance of MDA-MB-231
had not been changed [30].

In the course of treatment of any disease, resistance can develop for any drug and metformin is not an
exception [31]. Short term treatment of metformin in breast cancer patients can provide bene�ts [32]
however, long term usage together with proper classi�cation of breast cancer tumor type to be assigned
for metformin usage should be addressed carefully. Park et al. examined the link between metformin use,
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T2D and breast cancer patients classi�ed according to hormone receptor status. They observed
decreased risk of developing ER (+) breast cancer associated with T2D using metformin, however they
observed increased risk of development of ER (-) breast cancer and TNBC associated with T2D using
metformin [17].

In a study done by Ferraros et al, they generated metformin resistant MCF7 cells and with total
transcriptome analysis and revealed that metformin treatment was resulted in reprogramming of their
transcriptome towards a metastatic stem-like pro�le [33]. This observation was compatible with what we
observed with LKB1 wt, MDA-MB-468 cells which is a TNBC cell line. However, we could not reach the
same observation with MCF7 cells which might resulted from difference in resistance concentration
between that study and in our study.

Conclusions:
In this study, LKB1 wt, TNBC MDA-MB-468 cells exhibited EMT-like phenotype compared to ER (+) MCF7
cells and LKB1 mutant MDA-MB-231 TNBC cells upon long term metformin exposure. It is certain that
more studies are required to reveal the reasons behind the differences occurring among breast cancer
subtypes. Although our results show a clear connection between metformin and metastasis in TNBC, it
will be more informative to see the micro-environmental and metastatic changes in long term metformin
treatment in vivo TNBC model in the future. Moreover, when the genes which exhibited changes in
expression pro�le along with long term metformin treatment were investigated in miRNET online
bioinformatics tool [34], there are shared microRNAs affected by these genes (Fig. 5). Therefore, observed
changes could also be attributed to the changes in the expression pro�le of these miRNAs under long
term metformin treatment. As a future perspective, analysis of selective miRNAs between the met-R cells
who are resistant to different concentrations of metformin could also provide valuable information to
understand the mechanism behind EMT like phenotype that was observed with met-R MDA-MB-468 cells.
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Figure 1

The qPCR analysis showed that TNBC cells treated with long term-increasing doses of metformin
resulted in changes in mRNA expressions speci�cally related with proliferation and epithelial-
mesenchymal transition.
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Figure 2

a: Metformin resistant cells changed their morphological structure especially in higher doses. b: Long
term metformin treatment in MDA-MB 468 cells caused a signi�cant increase of cell migration in a
concentration dependent manner. (*) Represents the comparison between the 24 hour control group.(#)
Represents the comparison between the time points within the same concentrations.
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Figure 3

The altered expressions of Zeb1, N-cadherin, E-cadherin, b-catenin, MMP2, Vimentin, Slug, Snail and
Claudin shows metformin resistant MDA-MB 468 cells have metastatic capacity.
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Figure 4

Effects of metformin, LY294002 and their combination on metformin resistant MDA-MB 468 cells for 24
and 48 hours. (*) Represents comparisons within each treatment group compared to their corresponding
control, p<0,05. Each value represents the mean ± SD of six replicates (n=6).
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Figure 5

Shared microRNAs affected by the differentially expressed genes in met-R MDA-MB-468 cells (Squares
for miRNAs; circles for altered genes)
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